
VIOLET SUNSET

Written by

Mandi Maxwell

NYC Midnight Screenwriting Challenge, Round 1

Assignments:
Genre: Historical fiction
Subject: Being followed

Character: A medic



INT. CLAIRE’S APARTMENT - CLAIRE’S BEDROOM - NIGHT (SEPTEMBER 
26, 1986)

Unopened boxes line the near unfurnished room, paint chipping 
off both the walls and the thick wood trim around the doors 
and windows. The only thing hanging on the walls is a 1986 
Steiff Teddy Bear calendar with dates crossed off until 
September 26, 1986.

CLAIRE, a shy, fresh-faced small-town girl in her late 20’s, 
sits on her mattress tuning her near mint-condition autoharp. 
The needle on her Arion-Micon tuner moves back and forth as 
she plucks and tunes the strings.

She looks over at the clock sitting on the floor beside the 
mattress. “8:59” flips into “9:00”.

Claire looks up, excited, nervous; stars clearly in her eyes.

EXT. STREET - NIGHT

Claire walks down the bustling New York street carrying her 
autoharp in a case.

INT. BAR - NIGHT

On stage, Claire plays her autoharp. She’s in her own 
blissful world, clearly in flow. As she plays, she opens her 
eyes, making eye contact with a MALE AUDIENCE MEMBER (ANDRE, 
late 20’s early 30’s). He smiles. She tries to contain her 
bashful grin.

INT. ANDRE’S APARTMENT - NIGHT (SEPTEMBER 26, 1986)

Claire and Andre have raw, passionate sex.

EXT. STREET - NIGHT

Claire walks down the street, autoharp/case in hand, happy, 
bewildered, and in complete shock. With her empty hand, she 
reaches into her pocket and pulls out a piece of paper with a 
phone number on it.

A ways behind her, a dark violet shadow follows her.

She puts the piece of paper back in her pocket, her lips 
curling into a big smile. 
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INT. CLAIRE’S APARTMENT - CLAIRE’S BEDROOM - DAY

Claire wakes up. With a burst of excitement, she gets out of 
bed.

INT. CLAIRE’S APARTMENT - LIVING ROOM - DAY

The piece of paper in her hand, Claire puts the phone 
receiver to her ear. She bites her lip, but then furrows her 
brow. She hangs up and tries the number again.

Her excitement quickly diminishes as she becomes concerned. 
She hangs up and tries the number again.

After a few moments, Claire drops the phone into her lap, 
disappointment, hurt and embarrassment washing over her.

INT. BAR - NIGHT (OCTOBER 1986)

Playing her autoharp, Claire follows her flow; soulful with a 
mildly somber undertone.

INT. BAR - NIGHT

Claire sits alone in thought at the bar. She drinks a glass 
of water.

Sitting alone on a different night, she drinks a mug of tea.

Another night, she takes a sip of a beer. She makes a 
disgusted face and pushes it away.

Another night, she’s back to drinking tea, her hair a bit 
longer than it was and styled differently.

Another night, there’s a woman (AMY, late 20’s) sitting a few 
stools down from her. She and Claire make eye contact.

Another night, Claire and Amy sit together, laughing.

Another night, Claire and Amy sit close to each other, their 
hands close but not quite touching.

INT. APARTMENT - CLAIRE’S BEDROOM - NIGHT

Claire and Amy have tender, passionate sex.
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INT. BAR - NIGHT (NOVEMBER 1986)

Strumming and singing away on stage, Claire’s flow pours 
passion, euphoria.

INT. CLAIRE’S APARTMENT - CLAIRE’S BEDROOM - DAY (NOVEMBER 
1986)

Claire wakes up covered in sweat, her eyes and nose red and 
running. Her room is still pretty bare; she clearly still 
hasn’t unpacked very much. 

A hand gently taps Claire on her shoulder. It’s Amy, and she 
has brought Claire some tea and Buckley’s.

EXT. CENTRAL PARK - DUSK (DECEMBER 1986)

Walking along a path of fresh snow, the sky pink and violet 
as the sun sets, Claire, now seemingly better, and Amy walk 
through Central Park. They walk as close as possible to each 
other, but not close enough to draw attention to themselves.

As they walk, Amy bends down and scoops a handful a snow into 
her hand. She playfully throws it at Claire, who stops, 
shocked, then throws one back at her.

Snowball fight!

In the distance, the violet shadow lurks, closer than it was 
before.

INT. CLAIRE AND AMY’S APARTMENT - DAY (AUGUST 1987)

Unpacked boxes line Claire and Amy’s new shoebox apartment. 
Wearing summer dresses, they each bring boxes and various 
belongings into the place. Claire seems to have lost a bit of 
weight. 

INT. BAR - NIGHT

Basking in the stage lights, Claire plays her autoharp. In 
the middle of her peaceful flow, she unexpectedly coughs, but 
then keeps on playing. 

INT. CLAIRE AND AMY’S APARTMENT - DAY (NOVEMBER 1987)

In high spirits, Amy comes into the apartment in a winter 
jacket. She then notices Claire in bed wrapped in a blanket, 
her face flushed and damp.
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Amy’s face drops as she rushes over to Claire, concerned.

INT. BAR - NIGHT

Grasping onto as much passion and flow as she can muster, 
Claire plays the autoharp, clearly still sick. She has lost 
even more weight.

INT. CLAIRE AND AMY’S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Even weaker and thinner than ever before, Claire sits on the 
edge of her and Amy’s bed. Amy helps Claire change into her 
pajamas. As she slips on her pajama top, Amy notices a purple 
spot on Claire’s upper back.

Her face drops. Claire looks at Amy, confused and concerned.

INT. DOCTOR’S OFFICE - DAY

Claire sits across from the DOCTOR (late 50’s). He looks at 
her, then hands her a pamphlet that says “AIDS: DON’T DIE OF 
IGNORANCE”.

She takes it, paralyzed by the diagnosis, her eyes glossy.

INT. CLAIRE AND AMY’S APARTMENT - DAY

Claire and Amy sit in bed. Claire expressionless, whereas 
Amy’s eyes mist.

EXT. 300 WEST 57TH STREET - DAY (JANUARY 15, 1988)

Amongst a group of passionate men and women, Claire and Amy 
take part in ACT UP’s protest against Cosmopolitan Magazine. 
Claire now looks even weaker but has found the strength to 
join the protest. Amy holds a sign saying, “THE COSMO GIRL 
CAN GET AIDS”.

INT. CLAIRE AND AMY’S APARTMENT - DAY

Claire and Amy lie in bed together, holding hands, looking 
into each other’s eyes. Claire, now much, much weaker with 
sarcoma lesions now on her nose, looks at Amy, her eyes 
filled with guilt, whereas Amy’s are filled with love and 
compassion.
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INT. BAR - NIGHT

On stage, Claire attempts to play her autoharp, but she looks 
even weaker now. Every note, every strum is a struggle. As 
she sings, she coughs.

Behind her, just off stage, the violet shadow lurks.

She puts her autoharp on her lap and stops playing.

INT. HOSPITAL - WAITING ROOM - DAY/NIGHT

Claire and Amy sit in the packed waiting room among so many 
others sick just like Claire. The sun starts setting, casting 
a violet light through the room. The sun sets and Claire and 
Amy slump in the chairs through the night.

Another day goes by, sun up to sunset, which casts yet 
another violet light through the room. No patients have been 
seen. A few have left, but more PATIENTS have shown up.

Yet another day goes by, Claire and Amy clearly exhausted, 
frustrated. There are now even more PATIENTS in the hallways. 
The sun comes up, then goes down, another violet sunset 
turning to night. During the night, a MAN (early 30’s) 
sitting near them dies. Two NURSES pack him in a black 
garbage bag.

Claire looks at Amy, horrified, terrified.

Unbeknownst to Claire, the violet shadow lurks right behind 
her. So close, it could touch her...

INT. BAR - NIGHT

Amy sits at the bar, alone.

INT. CLAIRE AND AMY’S APARTMENT - NIGHT

Amy sits in bed crying, her arms wrapped around Claire’s 
autoharp.

INT. NEW YORK UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF MEDICINE - HALLWAY - DAY

A determined fire in her eyes, Amy marches down the hallway 
of the New York University School of Medicine. She walks past 
their purple and white logo.
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INT. NEW YORK UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF MEDICINE - MAIN OFFICE - 
DAY

Amy picks up a brochure titled “Start your career with the 
New York University School of Medicine”.

INT. NEW YORK UNIVERSITY SCHOOL OF MEDICINE - GRAD CEREMONY - 
DAY (MAY 1992)

Wearing a purple gown, Amy, now looking a few years older and 
sporting a different hair cut and style, receives her degree. 
She looks up, as if to share her accomplishment and 
determination with Claire.

EXT. NATIONAL MALL - WASHINGTON, DC (OCTOBER 11, 1992)

Amy walks through the AIDS Memorial Quilt carrying a small 
box.

EXT. WHITE HOUSE - WASHINGTON, DC - DAY

Holding the box closely, Amy takes part in the ACT UP ASHES 
ACTION. People spread the ashes of their loved ones through 
the metal gates onto the lawn of the White House in protest.

Amy carefully opens the box, then takes out a plastic bag 
full of grey ashes.

Opening the bag, Amy spreads Claire’s ashes onto the lawn, 
yelling, chanting, tears streaming down her face.

After taking a few moments to grieve, she ducks through the 
crowd of people.

As she walks away, a few steps behind her, a purple shadow 
lurks.

CUT TO BLACK
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